
MOSSYROCK CITY COUNCIL MEETING

September 10th, 2020
I     Call to Order 

The council meeting was called to order at approximately 6:00 p.m. by Mayor Randall Sasser.
II   Roll Call – 6:00
Present were Mayor Randall Sasser, Treasurer Angeleetta Hartmann, Council Members: Bea Minnear, Greg Smith, Teresa Quinlan, Jeff Bellino and Shannon Mcarron. Excused: City Attorney and City Engineer.
Mr. Sasser said we have a quorum.

III   Setting of Agenda 6:01
Mr. Smith motioned to set the agenda as given, Mr. Bellino seconded. Question called and passed.

IV   Treasurer’s Report 6:02
Mrs. Hartmann reported that our revenues for August were $97,085.26 and our expenses were $99,279.88. Revenues were 51.25% of budget and expenditures were 68.71% of budget.
We have received all revenues from the COVID 19 grant, and this will be discussed later because we may be getting more money.

We are in the final stages of finishing up the Dept of Commerce grant. We should be getting another $12,759 when the quarterly report is done. We will have a retention of a little over $3,000 that will be paid out by the Depart of Commerce over the next three years because they still have to verify the energy efficiency savings from the project.
Mr. Sasser said we did have our first round on our budget meeting this month and next month we will have another round. Mrs. Hartmann said we will have two more meetings and also pass our levy tax. Mrs. Minnear asked if that would be another 5:00 meeting and Mrs. Hartmann said yes. 
V   Staff and Committee Reports 6:04
A.   Public Works (Mr. Sasser)    

Mr. Sasser said right now we have one person that needs to be replaced, he resigned a couple of weeks ago. We have six applicants that we will start interviewing next week to backfill that position. He said the city is trying to maximize their manpower as far as not having any summer help. Last year we had two people. Knowing everything that is going on with COVID, we opted not to paint any curbs this year. Looking at the costs, we did not opt to do that this year. We are trying to keep everything as tight as we can because revenues sources are down about 13% to 14%. 
Water:  We got all the water meters in place and actually did our first meter reads. It took us about two hours versus four days and four people. So that side of the project is great. It really reduced the manpower. There has been some concern about meters as far as accuracy. Today we did many many tests on meters and everything falls right in where they need to be. We can explain more in detail if anyone has questions. We changed from cubic feet to gallons, and the main reason is for us homeowners to be able to tell how many gallons we are using and spending. Some more explanation followed.
Over the course of the last three years, the city has taken and reduced the lost water by 1.2 million gallons through leaks and solving breakage. We found a lot of leaks when we changed out our meters on the city side. We also found leaks on the property owners' side too.

Wastewater:  We are at the 90 percentiles. Recently the Wastewater lab suffered a Phase leg loss which happened two different times. It is interesting that it only happened to the treatment plant, the generator did what it was supposed to do.

We are looking to do a grant for upgrades to the treatment plant and some of our other lines. That will be a two-year process from now.
Streets: Earlier this year we chose to do the regrind on E. State St. instead of doing chip seal because how the money is allocated for those funds. The patching we have done is holding up very well.
Mrs. Minnear asked how come the barricades are still over on Meadow Lane. Mr. Sasser said because we are so shorthanded, they just have not been able to get to them yet. They will be taken care of as soon as possible.
Mrs. Minnear also said a good use for the barricades is down in the park where the open holes are. The caution tape keeps breaking and not securing the holes. Mr. Sasser said the next priority is to get those holes taken care of.

Mr. Smith asked if some of the older meters were not recording properly and thus undercharging people? Mr. Sasser said anything is possible, with some meters being in the ground 20 or 30 years, old meters do not detect water going through as good as new meters. The new meters have no moving parts in them. The old ones had a little wheel in them that actually turned. Running toilets may not have been picked up as part of the meter read. Discussion followed.
B.    Law Enforcement – Police Advisory Committee (Chief Morningstar)
Not here.
C.    Park Department - Randall Sasser
Nothing happening right now. We have made it a priority to get the lines in the park fixed. We are having an issue with the power lines and that is being worked on now. 
Mr. Varo asked what the status was on the park grant, Mr. Sasser and Mrs. Hartmann was said our final presentation on the RCO grant is the 21st of this month.

D.    Planning Commission –   
No Report.
VI   Consent Agenda    6:15
A.   Minutes of August 13th meeting and Voucher approval:

Vouchers for July 2020 verified by Mrs. Mcarron and Mr. Bellino
Mrs. Quinlan motioned to approve the Consent Agenda and the meeting minutes and the vouchers; Mr. Smith seconded. Question called and passed.
VII Public Comment on Agenda Items 6:16
Mr. Ross made the comment that we may have a glitch in the billing system. He commented on what he was charged and said that he had spoken with Linda yesterday.

Mr. Sasser asked Mr. Ross if he could come into city hall tomorrow when Linda is there, and we will get it resolved. Mrs. Hartmann commented that we think we have figured it out and can show him tomorrow.

Mr. Varo then commented on what he has been going through with replacing some lines due to a leak. He asked what the difference was between the inside and outside water usages. He gave Mrs. Hartmann a chronological list of what the changes have been. He wanted to know or have the water committee tell him what the difference in the water was. He commented that the charge increase is pretty drastic. He also wanted to know why he has to pay taxes to the city when he lives in the county. Discussion followed.
Mrs. Mcarron asked if we have a committee for the water and Mr. Sasser said no.
Law Enforcement - Chief Morningstar    6:24

Last week they had three nights of expanded saturation patrols here in Mossyrock. Four or five hours of extra coverage and two extra vehicles. Nothing happened but they were very visible. 

Things are going pretty good and still working on the SRO program. 

Mrs. Mcarron commented on the help they gave with the collision by the hardware store.

Mrs. Minnear thanked them for helping to put out the car fire the other day.
VIII   Old Business 6:26
No business.

IX     New Business - 6:26
A.  Resolution No. 2020-8   Regarding Partnering with the Dept of Revenue in Business          
Licensing Services.   
Mr. Sasser explained what the resolution was about, he said a year and a half ago we received a letter from the state saying that we have to have them do all of our licensing for us. He was really reluctant to partner with them because he thought the state was just trying to get into the city and tell us how we should operate. Unfortunately, this is mandated by the state itself and we have no option. By 2021, we will not have to deal with licensing, the state will be doing that. The state says it will be able to capture more revenue for the cities because they will know who is doing business in our cities that we may not know about. 
We have to partner with the state, or we will not receive any fees for licensing. Essentially, our hands are tied.

Mrs. Quinlan motioned to pass Resolution No. 2020-8; Mrs. Mcarron seconded. 

Mrs. Minnear asked that if a person wanted to start a business, they would go to the state to obtain the license and if the state approves them will they let us know? Mrs. Hartmann commented that this is not necessarily true. The city always has the option to refuse a license. The state sends it to us for approval and then they issue the license. She did say that our attorney said there is a lot more revenue out there that we are not capturing that we could be.

Most of it is done online. Mrs. Mcarron asked if it was free, and Mrs. Hartmann said it does not cost the city anything. Mrs. Mcarron asked if that meant that the businesses do not have to have a city license and Mr. Sasser said yes they do. Mr. Rose asked if we get a share of the B &O taxes and Mrs. Hartmann said yes. Discussion followed.
Question called, passed.
B.    Additional COVID 19 Grant monies -
Mr. Sasser commented on the last grant that was disbursed and we gave out about $22,000 to $23,000 and it looks like we will be getting an additional $9,650 and Mrs. Hartmann is just waiting on the contract. Mr. Sasser would like to go to the businesses that did not apply last time and contact them about another round of money coming out and do they need help filling out their paperwork. Help them to understand what it is about. He wants to go back to those businesses and give them the opportunity to apply for this next round and then go back to the ones who applied the first time. Mr. Smith said he was going to ask if the people from the first round would also be eligible to apply again. Mr. Sasser said that if we lobby the ones that did not get in the first round, then based upon that then we can make that decision. We need to help those who did not understand the paperwork the first time. Mr. Smith was glad we are considering those people first.

Mr. Bellino thinks that giving the businesses that did not apply the first time a shake at it first would be the fair thing to do. Discussion followed.

Mrs. Minnear asked how the businesses would be contacted and Mr. Sasser said personally.

Mr. Smith said that would be the right move.

Mr. Sasser asked when this would be coming through, Mrs. Hartmann said that she was told that we should see something within two weeks. 

Mr. Sasser said that the additional information in the members packets were examples on how the utility bills were calculated. We knew there were going to be a lot of questions, hopefully this will explain some of that.

This was a two-year process and we passed an ordinance changing from cubic feet to gallons.

Mrs. Hartmann also explained the mock bill and why not all the meter reads were on the bills.

Some changes will be made to the bills so everyone will know what their overages are. 

Mr. Sasser said he would also like to see going to monthly reads. Mr. Bellino said he thought that was a good idea.

Mr. Sasser asked what everyone's thoughts were on this and most everyone thought it would be a good idea. Mrs. Mcarron asked when it would be enacted, Mr. Sasser said we could not do it yet because we have to redo the ordinance. Once that is done, he thinks we could start doing monthly reads in November. 
Mr. Bellino had a question, a lot of people are getting huge bills. Are we monitoring these meters to see if there are any leaks going on that the homeowner or city does not know about?

Mrs. Hartmann commented on that exact point with the mock invoice. She explained that Mr. Poukkula went out and checked the meter and the area and did not see any leaks or reason for the flow. Mrs. Quinlan asked that if the next month the meter read is still high, do we have another meter to plug in to see if it is the meter itself. Mr. Sasser said we did a lot of gallon tests today on different meters and they all came back within the parameters of the test. More discussion followed. 

Mrs. Minnear asked about the dog ordinance, still on hold.

X.
Public Comment on other Items - 6:51
Mr. Smith then gave Mr. Sasser his letter of resignation from the council effective immediately. Everyone was sorry to see him step down.

Letter accepted by Mr. Sasser.

XI.
Adjournment - 6:53 pm

Mrs. Quinlan motioned to adjourn the meeting; Mr. Smith seconded. Question called; 
motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully submitted,

Angeleetta Hartmann
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